Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 19th January 2009, at Gwaelod y Garth Village Hall
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Penri Williams, Stewart McKay, Lindsay Davies, Mike Jones, 




Stuart Thomas, John Harrison, Sandie Rosser, Gill Rees,





Jim Prosser, Eric Priday & Sheila Dafis  
IN ATTENDANCE:
County Councillor:
Craig Williams (Pentyrch/Gwaelod)
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

 Sara Pickard & Caroline O’Connor
161
Police Matters
PC Tebbutt (Pentyrch & Gwaelod) was present and advised members that Pentyrch had had 4 crimes in the period 14.12.08 – 15.1.09, which he was pleased about as it was a low number at a time of year that traditionally saw an increase in crimes.  There had been an attempt burglary, an assault, damage to a motor vehicle and an arrest for possession of cannabis.  PC Tebbutt went on to tell members that, in response to a request from the last Council meeting, he had separated the crime figures for Gwaelod y Garth and there had been two crimes in the village for the same period.  These were the theft of chickens from Heol Goch and an arrest for drink/driving following a breathalyser.
Creigiau had 6 crimes during the period namely a damage to Christmas Tree lights; an arson in Capel Llanilltern where some papers were set alight in an open and insecure garage; damage to garden walls on Brummel Drive; theft from a motor vehicle, a burglary at Parc y Felin and another burglary at Maes y Nant.  In addition there was an arrest for shoplifting at Tesco’s, an arrest for robbery at Parc y Fro where a mobile phone had been forcibly taken from a young girl and an arrest for drugs at Heol Pant y Gored.
PC Tebbutt referred to the arrests for cannabis and went on to explain about 85 operations carried out on cannabis factories in Cardiff alone.  This included a recent operation where an entire 3 storey house had been given over to the production of cannabis by hydroponics and a connection was uncovered to a National network which had culminated in a trial at Oxford Crown Court where the culprits were sentenced to 25 years.  Over the last 10 years supply of cannabis had changed from 80% imported to 80% home grown and the arrest for cannabis use was indicative of its continued use.
The next PACT meeting in Pentyrch is on 27th January 2009 at Pentyrch Rugby Club and the next in Creigiau is the 10th March 2009 at Creigiau Primary School.

PC Tebbutt went on to describe how he was setting up a ‘Farmwatch’ in the area and had secured the support of local farmers and thanked the Clerk for the Link article referring to dogs being kept on a leash on Garth Common.  He also asked the Clerk about the progress of the signage for Garth Common and the Clerk advised the meeting that he now had the wording agreed by the National Farmers Union and also the translation.  He would be ordering the signs in the near future.

Cllr McKay asked if there had been any further information in relation to the damage to the walls and Cllr Thomas advised that he had attended the PACT meeting in Creigiau the previous week where the damage to the walls was being ascribed to a jogger who, whilst running on the spot had been observed to pull and push at the walls causing the damage.  Cllr Thomas went on to advise that the issues raised at the PACT meeting were flooding by Tesco’s; dog fouling and the question of the provision of dog bins; vehicles off-roading off Tyn y Coed woods and the Police re-organisation in the area.  Finally he asked that the PCC congratulate Cllr Bowen who had at last succeeded in getting the lights on Tynant Road.  This was agreed.

Cllr Jones asked the officer if the emails, he and the Clerk had received from the officer in relation to the occasions he had been in Pentyrch on patrol, could be put into the public domain?  However the officer felt that this was not appropriate and refused.  He went on to ask if the procedure in relation to the reporting of HGVs driving through Pentyrch in contravention of the weight restriction, that he believed had been established for some five years, was no longer valid.  PC Tebbutt advised him that he would continue to investigate all complaints made to him by members of the public.
PC Tebbutt went on to advise the meeting of the re-structuring of the Neighbourhood Policing Team and read out an explanatory email from Inspector Brock.  PC Tebbutt would now be the Neighbourhood Policing manager for Radyr, Morganstown, Gwaelod y Garth, Pentyrch, Creigiau and St Fagans.  The remainder of the area had been similarly split up with less officers taking on more areas as the managers of those areas.  The officers no longer directly involved, such as PC Steve Jones, would form a response unit to the needs of the various neighbourhood areas.  PC Tebbutt would identify areas or concerns where an operation needed to be set up and would have a group of officers available to respond to the needs of the community in whatever manner was appropriate.  PC Tebbutt made the point that the re-organisation had been decided at a much higher level than him and he had had no involvement but he remained committed to serving the communities under his charge.
Cllr Harrison expressed his concern over the changes and queried the validity of the PCSOs walking from Pentyrch to Creigiau and also queried transportation problems, quoting instances of PCSOs catching buses to get to their area.  He asked whether there whether there were sufficient bicycles for the PCSOs and was advised that there were.  PC Tebbutt also advised that the PCSOs, in walking to Creigiau or catching buses, were complying with one of the objectives which was high-visibility policing and giving public reassurance by their presence.
The Chairman thanked the officer for his attendance.

162
Public Session

County Councillor Craig Williams advised the meeting that the Fairmeadow Development including Heol Danyrodyn would commence within six months and that a public meeting was planned for the next three weeks to inform the residents of the improvements to the road and parking.  Cty Cllr Williams praised the hard work done by his predecessor, Cty Cllr Christine Priday, in finally achieving the objective of getting the road adopted by the local Authority.
He went on to advise that he would be visiting Pentyrch in the near future with two Council officials responsible for the repairs to roads pointing out the gross waste of money being expended on the ineffectual repair of pot-holes.  He was also addressing the issue of the buses in Gwaelod y Garth and their unreliability and, finally, he was unhappy about the re-organisation of the Police and, along with Cty Cllr Rod McKerlick, (Radyr & Morganstown) was making representations to the Police.
163
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Rees agreed with County Councillor Craig Williams over the pot-holes and advised that there were a number of pot-holes on Star Lane, Capel Llanilltern.  Cllr Davies agreed, stating that the repairs were sub-standard and were carried out by contractors who had little idea of Health & Safety insofar as they gave little warning of the work they were undertaking.  She described how she had come upon repairs being carried out during the hours of darkness but with no prior warning signs of their presence. 

Cllr Jones asked County Councillor Craig Williams whether the repairs to the pavements were a tender or part of a rolling programme and was advised that they were part of a large tender but that if he wanted further details, Cllr Bowen, as the Executive member for Highways, could probably expand.
There were no other matters arising
164
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 15th December 2008
Cllr Jones asked that at Paragraph 152, sub-paragraph 133, the word argue be changed to reinforced.  The remainder of the minutes were accepted as a true record and signed by Cllr Williams.  Clerk to arrange
165
Matters arising 
Paragraph 149
Cllr Jones queried the progress of the draft Standing Orders and was advised that a meeting was being held prior to the February meeting and it was hoped that the draft would be available for that meeting.
Paragraph 157
Cllr Jones commented that he felt that the Planning applications were being rushed through and not given due consideration.  He suggested a sub-committee to consider the Pentyrch applications and similar sub-committees to consider applications in Gwaelod and Creigiau and that the outcomes would then be brought forward to the full Council meeting.  

Cllr Thomas felt that this was an issue that should be put forward as a written resolution and not brought up under matters arising from the previous meeting.  Cllr Williams asked members if they wished to consider it further and Cllr Harrison did not feel that the sub-committee should be separated into the villages but a representation of the whole Council.  Cllr Priday felt that a sub-committee was somewhat over-egging the pudding pointing out that when controversial applications did come up Councillors could always go to the office and see the plans prior to the meeting.
Cllr Jones stated that he had in mind developments in Tyn y Coed Road, which had caused lots of concern in the village.  He reiterated that the issue of Planning should be taken out of the meeting and considered by a sub-committee to report back to the full Council meeting with their advice.  The Clerk advised that the greater majority of applications were not controversial and that, where there was potential controversy, it was flagged up to Councillors.  It was resolved that the Clerk would email Councillors on a weekly basis with the Planning list received so that Councillors may view plans in advance of meetings.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 159
Cllr Jones asked whether the publication of the model scheme under the Freedom of Information Act prejudiced a member of the public asking for the release of other documents.  He was advised that it did not.
Paragraph 160
Cllr Rosser asked the Clerk what had happened about a Community Sweeper for Gwaelod y Garth.  The Clerk advised her of what he had done and the reply he had received from Stephen Phillips the Corporate Director of CCC that the application would be fed into the budget decision process in due course.  The Clerk reminded Cllr Rosser that he had sent her and Cllr Davies a copy of the email. 
Paragraph 160
Cllr Jones complained that the Noticeboard was still cluttered and reiterated his suggestion about where notices should go.
Paragraph 160

Cllr Thomas queried whether any response had been received from CCC about the gritting of the bottom of Star Lane at its junction with the A.4119 and the Clerk advised that he had not received a response.
Paragraph 160

Cllr Harrison acknowledged that work had been carried out on the pavements as he requested but that the work was shoddy and sub-standard.

166
Community Link
The Chairman confirmed that the closing dates for entries for the Spring Community Link/Cwlwm Bro is the 9th March 2009. 
167
Clerk’s Report
167.1
Tenders for Grass Cutting Schedule at Creigiau Recreation Ground 2009 - 2012.
The Clerk explained the tendering process that had been adopted and asked the Council to decide between the two contractors who had submitted tenders.  It was proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed by all that the contract should be awarded to Contractor ‘A’.  Clerk to arrange
167.2
CRAMC ~ the Memorandum of Understanding and Associated Matters
The Clerk advised the meeting of the background of the issues relating to CRAMC and, for the new Councillors, the history of the attempts to reach a formal agreement with CRAMC over their contribution to the cost of grass cutting at the Creigiau Recreation Ground.  The Memorandum of Understanding was a document that had descended from the original contract and had been sent to CRAMC for consideration and adoption.  The Clerk had received a response from CRAMC which related to the MoU and also some associated matters.  The response was effectively split up into four areas and the Clerk explained these to the members.

The first two items referred directly to the MoU.  Firstly, CRAMC were seeking to extend the period of the agreement between the PCC and CRAMC from 5 years to 30 years which would allow them to ‘attract larger levels of support to achieve their broader plans’.  Secondly, they disclosed their income and expenditure, and argued that they would be unable to contribute more than 15% after three years as they would not have enough income to do so.

These issues prompted a spirited discussion.  Cllr Thomas stated that he viewed the response from CRAMC in a different light to the Clerk and argued that the period of tenure of 5 years was realistic in view of the fact that CRAMC was not a corporate body.  He argued that a five year tenure, reviewable every five years, was realistic in the circumstances.  The second issue was more contentious in his view as it appeared to have been introduced at the last moment.  During the many years of discussion back and forth between the PCC and CRAMC, the issue of the gradual increase in contributions by CRAMC to the cost of the grass cutting schedule at a rate of 5% a year until each party contributed 50% had never been altered and it was never contested by CRAMC previously.  He further argued that if the contributions from the constituent sporting clubs were not enough to meet the contributions towards the grass cutting schedule then those contributions should be increased.  There was general support for this view and Cllr Rees pointed out that most of the usable precept was spent on the grass cutting of Creigiau Recreation Ground.  Cllr Priday agreed pointing out that the grass cutting schedule amounted to 10% of the precept.  He queried how much money the individual clubs had and also felt the level of contribution had to rise.  He also added that it was not as if the PCC were asking for half the contribution immediately and that CRAMC had 10 years to arrange their finances to cover their contribution.  Cllr Harrison drew comparisons with the Pentyrch Sports Association, with which he is closely involved, pointing out that all participants with the PSA pay subscriptions to their sporting clubs and that the sporting clubs then pay sufficient money to the PSA for it to discharge its function.  There was a general discussion about the options and the best way forward.
It was proposed by Cllr Thomas that the MoU stays with a five-year tenure and 50% contribution after 10 years.  This was amended by Cllr Priday who felt that a ten-year tenure was acceptable especially if the contributions were to increase by 5% a year for 10 years.  It seemed sensible to tie the tenure in with the period of the increase in contributions. This was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed.  Cllr Thomas did not agree and wished his objection to be noted.  

The Clerk brought members attention to the remaining 3 areas of the response from CRAMC where decisions were required to be made.

In relation to Items 2(c) – 2(h) on the Clerk’s report; these were agreed.  In relation to items 2(i) – 2(k) on the Clerk’s report; these were agreed provided the PCC could see before-hand what was intended to be done.  In addition the PCC wanted to know who would be responsible for emptying the dog bins that were intended for the perimeter path.  In relation to item 2(l) the PCC agreed in principle, but wanted to ensure that planning permission was applied for and that the PCC saw the plans prior to submission.  Items 2(m) – 2 (o) were agreed.  

Cllr Thomas again raised the issue regarding the number of containers at Creigiau Recreation ground and the need for them to be painted in a harmonised colour.

The Clerk was asked to advise CRAMC of the views of the PCC.  Clerk to arrange
167.3
Cardiff Branch of the Ramblers Association
The request from Peter Gifford for parking facilities at Creigiau Recreation Ground was agreed.  
Clerk to arrange
167.4
Christmas Bonus for Maintenance Staff
The payment of the Christmas bonus for Maintenance Staff of £35 was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
168
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £3,847.32 and receipts of £75.00 were recorded for December 2008.  These were accepted.
169
Planning Applications
There were 5 planning applications to consider:
a) 08/02717/W ~ No adverse comments
b) 08/02690/W ~ Cllr Jones requested to see the plans.  The Clerk gave the plans to Cllr Jones who advised that he would pass any observations to the Clerk in due course.  
c) 08/02628/W ~ No adverse comments.
d) 08/02721/W ~ Cllr Jones requested to see the plans.  The Clerk gave the plans to Cllr Jones who advised that he would pass any observations to the Clerk in due course.  
e) 09/00014/W ~ Cllr Jones requested to see the plans.  The Clerk gave the plans to Cllr Jones who advised that he would pass any observations to the Clerk in due course.  
170
Correspondence

Cllr Williams noted the email dated 5th January 2009 and asked that the congratulations of the PCC be passed to Barbara Rodd who had been awarded an MBE in the New Year’s Honours list.
Cllr Jones queried the email dated the 22nd December from Alison Taylor and the contents of the email were read out to the Council by the Clerk.  Cllr Jones felt that it was wrong that a preliminary meeting was to be held with only the Chairman of the Community Council.  He felt that others should be present and that he and Cllr Harrison should attend, as they had been involved in the traffic management issues for many years.  Cllr Priday felt that if Cllr Jones was to attend the meeting that he should also attend as he held views that were opposed to those of Cllr Jones.  The Chairman Cllr Williams advised the meeting that he would be representing the Council and its decisions.  Cllr Jones felt that the way it was being handled was ‘highly suspicious’ and reiterated that he felt it was wrong to proceed in this fashion.  Cllr Williams said that if the Council did not want him to attend the meeting then he would not attend.  This provoked a general discussion and Cllr Priday proposed that the Chairman did attend otherwise nothing would get done.  This was seconded by Cllr Thomas and generally agreed.  Cllr Jones wished his objections to be noted.
Cllr Jones asked for details in respect of the letter received from CCC on 22nd December 2008 regarding the path at Troed y Garth.  This was explained to the meeting by the Clerk. 

Cllr Jones asked for details of the letter from the South Wales Police Authority dated 6th January 2009 and the Clerk read out the details and gave Cllr Jones one of the accompanying leaflets.
Cllr Jones asked for details of a letter from GE Healthcare dated 17th December 2008 and was given the letter by the Clerk for perusal.

Cllr Thomas queried the receipt of ‘The Voice’ from One Voice Wales on 12th January 2009 and asked how much it would cost to send a copy to each Councillor.  Clerk to enquire
Cllr Rees asked that the Walks Programme received from the Llantrisant Ramblers on 12th January be included in the forthcoming Community Link.  Clerk to arrange
171
Written Resolutions from Cllr Jones dated 12th January 2009
The Chairman referred to the two resolutions submitted by Cllr Jones.  
Cllr Harrison seconded the first resolution and Cllr Jones explained that he had been told by the Chairman at a previous meeting that once decisions were made then that was that and he felt that reference should be made to previous decisions and minutes when considering current issues.  Cllr Williams felt that any comments he had made had been taken out of context as the Council constantly referred to earlier minutes.  The Clerk explained that decisions made which were recorded in the minutes, could not be changed or revisited within six months, unless a quorum of Councillors signed a written motion requesting that this be done.  This is contained within the Standing Orders.  The Clerk gave the meeting an example that had occurred in early 2006 when a decision had been made on relocating the ducks from the Frog Pond in Creigiau.  Subsequent concern arose over the correctness of the decision and, following a written application from six Councillors, the matter was discussed again at the following meeting and the earlier decision was overturned.  However this only related to decisions made and did not mean that the minutes themselves could not be referred to when discussing issues as this was accepted practice.  Cllr Jones announced that he was satisfied with this explanation and withdrew the first resolution.
The second resolution was also seconded by Cllr Harrison.  Cllr Jones explained that he wanted the minutes of the Governing Bodies of the schools in the PCC area to be attached to the minutes distributed.  Several Councillors pointed out to Cllr Jones that the PCC had decided not to obtain the minutes of the Governing bodies of the schools in the area at the PCC meeting in November 2008.  Cllr Jones stated he was aware of that and that was why he had phrased the resolution in the manner it had been phrased.  Cllr Thomas pointed out that this would necessitate the Council obtaining the minutes from the Governing body which the PCC had decided against doing at the meeting in November.  The resolution was voted upon and there were two for the resolution and nine against.  The resolution was defeated.  Cllr Jones wished it to be recorded that he had voted for the resolution.
172
Forward Planning
The Clerk hoped that all members had read his report and the accompanying documents and he invited any queries or questions.  Cllr Priday asked about the planting of trees which had been agreed in a previous meeting but for which there appeared not to be a budget.  The Clerk pointed out that £200 had been reserved for the planting of trees at Bronllwyn Graveyard this year and that he had been in discussion with the Forestry Commission about grants for new planting or replanting in other PCC owned open spaces.  However the process was complicated and involved and it was a process the Clerk needed to understand before bringing it forward to the next meeting of the Estates & Open Spaces Committee.
Cllr Thomas complimented the Clerk on the clarity of his report but voiced three concerns.  Firstly the agreement to pay the increase in staff wages, back-dated to April 2008, had not been taken sufficiently into account and he felt there would be a shortage in the budget headings of 7003, 7004 and 7006.  He felt that these should be increased accordingly. In addition he pointed out that no reserve had been budgeted for vehicle replacement or election costs both of which should be increased by £1,000. 

The Clerk pointed out that to take these matters within the budget would necessitate an increase in the precept being sought.  The Clerk also made the point that he had already sought an increase in the precept to offset the anticipated loss of income from Bank Interest because of the extremely low Bank rate, which would impact upon any capital growth.  There was a general discussion.

Cllr McKay proposed that the precept be set at £69,000 and that the reserves and increase in budgets, identified by Cllr Thomas, should be catered for by identifying savings across the whole of the budget headings.  The Clerk pointed out that there were substantial reserves for Election Costs and certainly enough to cover a bye-election.  Cllr Thomas proposed an amendment to Cllr McKay’s proposal suggesting a precept of £71,000 which would cover the liabilities he had identified.  This was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by a vote of seven to three.  Clerk to arrange
173
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	12.1.09
	Gill Rees
	I have been advised and have also seen for myself that the wall between the Post Office and the old Follis Stores is leaning and in a very dangerous state.  I believe the wall is in the ownership of Dr Benedict and he should be advised of its dangerous condition.
	Clerk to advise Dr Benedict

	12.1.09
	Gill Rees
	There is a lot of litter in the lay-bys on Heol Pant y Gored that needs clearing.
	CMO advised

	13.1.09
	Mike Jones
	I have asked the County Council to collect the Green bags remaining on the roadside (Thursday) from the lorry depot to last house before the motorway bridge.
	For information

	13.1.09
	Mike Jones
	To replace lights – shops and on the pathway between Heol y Pentre, Bryn yr Eglwys and Penffordd. – DONE.
	For information

	15.1.09
	Penri Williams
	Cllrs Penri Williams, Lindsay Davies and Stuart Thomas attended the Cardiff County Joint Community Council Meeting on 13th January 2009 at St Fagans.  The model charter for working between the Community Councils and Cardiff County Council was discussed in detail.  Minor amendments and methods of working were proposed.  The County Solicitor, Kate Berry, will be considering the charter with officers and members of the County Council and will bring the County’s response to the next meeting.  A further meeting will be held at the end of February at St Fagans. 
	For information

	19.1.09
	Mike Jones
	I reported tyres under the motorway bridge before Christmas and they weren’t moved and then reported them again and they were moved the following day.  I was advised that they will only collect tyres when they have sufficient to fill the vehicle.
	For information

	19.1.09
	Mike Jones
	The lights under the shops are out of sync with the timer and weren’t on at 7 am when I went for my paper.  
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Mike Jones
	In common with Cllr Davies I will be representing the PCC on the north-west Cardiff Conservation Group and I notice one of the functions is making recommendations on traffic management.
	For information

	19.1.09
	Mike Jones
	I would like to know what the current interest is in a youth club in Pentyrch .
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Mike Jones
	I have been advised that the hand-held speed cameras/guns used in Pentyrch are illegal and have been since 1990 as they have not been passed by Parliament.
	For information

	19.1.09
	Mike Jones
	Could we enquire into when a ‘Johnson’ small cleaning vehicle with the brushes was last used in Pentyrch and when we could expect another visit.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Gill Rees
	There are 3 or 4 very deep potholes south of Y Gocyd on Star Lane on the western side of the road before the junction with Holdings Lane.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Stewart McKay
	Could the details of the bus service from Cardiff to Creigiau be published in the Community Link especially in view of the changes at the Cardiff end where bus-stops are being moved because of the demolition of the terminus at Wood Street.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	There is a lot of rubbish in the bus-stop area opposite Star Lane on the A.4119 Llantrisant Road.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Sheila Dafis
	There is a branch down on Tynant Road which my husband has moved to the side of the road by the entrance to Smokey Cot.  Could it be removed?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Stuart Thomas
	The debris and litter along on the A4119 especially by where Creigiau Nurseries used to be has not been attended to and during the heavy rain last week the road flooded at the very nasty corner where there was a fatal accident sometime ago.  Could this be chased up again as it is very dangerous. 
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Stuart Thomas
	Could it be arranged for a sweeper to come through Creigiau?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Stuart Thomas
	There are 2 blocked drains on Tynant Road near Tregarth Close.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Stuart Thomas
	The lights from the shops in Pentyrch blind drivers as they come through the village.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.09
	Stuart Thomas
	At the next meeting could we have an update on the Rest Centre and the other issues that were outstanding at the change of Council last May.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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